BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on 13th December 2007 

PRESENT


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Steven Ball, Mandy Berrisford, Jo Cameron, Sebastian Daly, David Hales, Mark Morris (from min.302) and John Price. 

IN ATTENDANCE


One member of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk)

298/07
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Bellamy, Head and Speed.


An apology for lateness had been received from Cllr Morris. 
299/07
The following declarations of interest were made:



Cllrs Bettley-Smith, Daly, Hales and Price all declared a personal interest in respect of Item 5, co-option of a member, as one of the applicants was personally known to them.



Cllrs Cameron and Daly declared personal interests in respect of Item 13, Memorial Garden, as their homes overlooked the site. Cllr Daly also declared a personal interest as Vice-Chairman of the Bonfire Committee, which had provided grant funding toward the work.
300/07
RESOLVED that, subject to the following amendment:

the reference to “Cllr Campbell” in minute 289/07 be corrected to read “Cllr Cameron”;

the minutes of the meeting of 22nd November 2007 be approved as a true record of the meeting and be signed by the Chairman.
301/07
There were no members of the public present wishing to exercise their rights to public participation.

(Cllr Morris joined the meeting at this point)
302/07
Members considered the vacancy for a member in the Balterley ward. The clerk reported that no expressions of interest had been received from the Balterley Ward, but that two expressions of interest had been received from elsewhere in the Parish as follows:



Mr Reah, a resident of Wrinehill;



Mr Watkin, a resident of Betley.


Mr Watkin was present at the meeting; Mr Reah had sent a message to state that he was unable to attend.


The Chairman outlined the procedure to be followed. Mr Watkin would be invited to introduce himself to the Council, and to outline his background and interests. Members would be invited to ask any questions in response to Mr Watkin’s remarks. As two members had asked for the election of a new member to be conducted by ballot, in accordance with the Council’s standing orders, this would be the process followed.


This procedure then took place, the Clerk conducting a ballot of the eight members of the Council present. He reported that a majority of votes had been cast for Mr Watkin.


RESOLVED that Mr Chris Watkin of Betley Hall Gardens, Betley be co-opted to the vacancy for the Balterley Ward of the Parish Council.

Mr Watkin then signed his declaration of acceptance of office, and was formally welcomed to the Council by the Chairman.

303/07
The Clerk reported that there were no planning applications to be considered.

304/07
The Council noted the following Planning Decision Notices:  

07/00876/FUL Erection of new dwelling, land adj to Summer House, New Road, Wrinehill – PERMITTED

07/00919/FUL Replacement cricket club building with implement store, The Butts, Church Lane, Betley – PERMITTED

305/07
The Chairman submitted a draft letter from himself to the Mayor of Agny, as requested at the last meeting of the Parish Council. Members considered whether they felt that the letter summarised the position and the wishes of the Council.


RESOLVED that, subject to the excision of the reference to a meeting between representatives of the two authorities, the letter be approved, and be sent by the Chairman along with Christmas greetings.
306/07
Members considered the Chairman’s report.  Cllr Bettley-Smith made particular reference to the success of the Christmas Lights event, which had attracted a very good attendance. It was agreed that thoughts for next year’s event should be discussed early in 2008. Several members (and spouses/partners) had attended the recent reception hosted by the Mayor of Newcastle Borough Council which had been a very enjoyable event. The Chairman reported that he had been involved in correspondence regarding the coverage achieved by information published through the parish magazine. Although there had been a perception that the magazine achieved poor coverage in the Balterley Ward he had established that there was little difference in the coverage rate across the Council’s area. It was also agreed that the Clerk would investigate the practicality of using the Barthomley parish magazine.

307/07
The Clerk submitted his report, which covered the following areas:


Forward Plan. As requested he had drawn up a Forward Plan of Council business.


RESOLVED that the Forward Plan be approved, and be publicised as appropriate.

School Governorship. At the last meeting the Council had resolved to nominate Cllr Speed (if willing) or Cllr Head to a vacancy on the governing body of Betley School. However, since that meeting it had emerged that an alternative nominee had been proposed by the present governing body, and that neither Cllr Speed nor Cllr Head wished to stand against that person.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council does not wish to proceed with any nomination.

Lighting and other property. The Clerk reported that Cllr Hales had collected a number of items of Council property from the previous Chairman, and was seeking advice on which items should be retained.


RESOLVED that the spotlight and newer Christmas lights be retained, and that the other items (older lights, metal box) be disposed of by Cllr Hales.

Audit of Accounts 2006-2007. The Clerk reported that the Audit for 2006-2007 had now been completed, and was a clean audit. The auditor had drawn attention to two areas (risk assessment and the level of fidelity insurance), and it was agreed to consider these at the January meeting.
308/07
The Borough Councillor had drawn to the Chairman’s attention the possibility of the Parish Council becoming involved in a scheme whereby local volunteers could be trained in the use of speed camera equipment. 


RESOLVED that the Parish Council would wish to explore this option, and that the Borough Councillor be invited to make a presentation at the February meeting.
309/07 The Clerk presented members with a list of outstanding invoices.


RESOLVED 


a) that the Council authorises payment of the following accounts:

D A Morris


Meml Garden – plants

£  49.36
762

Keele University

Printing – Parish Ccl News

£175.00
763

G Griffiths


Expenses



£116.59
764
Lampholder


Meml Garden – bulbs (electric)
£  24.38
765

310/07
RESOLVED that the Financial Statement at 13th December 2007 be approved.
311/07
Members of the Laudy Croft Maintenance Working Group reported that no maintenance work was currently required.

312/07
Members reviewed progress on various communication issues. Members were reminded that the deadline for the Parish Magazine was the 12th of each month, and material for the February edition would need to be finalised prior to the next meeting. Members gave further consideration to the most practical means of delivering the Parish Council News. It was agreed to seek advice from the SPCA. Cllr Head had continued to investigate the position regarding the website, but was not yet able to provide costings.

313/07
Members considered otions for work to the shrubbed area at the Memorial Garden. Quotations had been received for work to remove either or both of the conifers. The Clerk had been in touch with the Borough Council, and had made the necessary application to remove the larger of the conifers on behalf of the Council. A decision on whether such work would be permitted would be made by late January 2008.


RESOLVED
that the larger conifer tree be removed:



a) at a cost of £100 on the terms outlined 


b) subject to permission being granted by the Borough Council;


c) after consultation with the immediate neighbours;



d) subject to an appropriate risk assessment.


Work to the Memorial Garden carried out in 2007 had largely been funded by a generous grant from the Bonfire Committee who had asked for a summary of the expenditure to date. This totalled £556.94; in addition the Council intended to spend a further £100 on removing the conifer, and a further sum on installing a more appropriate litter bin.
314/07
Members considered the consultation on the Crewe & Nantwich Borough Council’s Development Framework and considered the options for possible future development set out in the consultation document.


RESOLVED that the Council considers Option 2 to be the least unattractive option, and states its strongest objection to Options 4 & 5 because of their impact on infrastructure which was inadequate for developments which have already taken place.

315/07
The Traffic Working Group had not met, and members felt it important to make progress by at least reviewing the Action Points arising out of the meeting with highways engineers earlier in the year. The Clerk reported that he had been promised a response from the County Council by the date of the meeting, but that none had been forthcoming.


RESOLVED that the Traffic Working Group should meet in early January with the aim of submitting a report to the meeting of 24th January, reviewing the Action Points.

316/07
Members considered a recent incident which had led to “30mph wheely bin stickers” appearing on bins outside the 30mph zone. The Clerk had spoken to the relevant officer, who had no idea how the stickers had been obtained, but who had arranged for them to be removed where possible. He had however indicated to the Clerk that an application to have such stickers supplied to properties within the 30mph zone would be treated sympathetically.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council would like to see such stickers made available within the 30mph zone, and that the Clerk would follow up immediately.

317/07
Members again considered the options for purchasing large scale maps of the Parish Council’s area, but were unable to reach a satisfactory conclusion. It was suggested that maps could be obtained from the County Council; the Clerk would investigate.
318/07
The Council considered area issues raised by members. There were no items requiring decision.
319/07
Members considered a letter received from a resident asking the Council to consider whether there was a need within the Parish for the provision of an allotment site/ community garden. The Clerk outlined the Council’s legal obligations in this matter.


RESOLVED that the matter be considered at the February 2008 meeting of the Council.
320/07
Members considered a letter asking the Council to consider representation at a meeting of the Staffordshire Children’s Trust.


RESOLVED that Cllr Berrisford be nominated to represent the Council.

